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​MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department                                                                         October 3, 2023

Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Assistant Foreman Patterson

Also Present: Judy Anderson, Phil Francisco, Michael Manugian, Charlotte Weigel, Christopher Braun 
Present Online: Ginger Vollmar

The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m.

MINUTES 
With some staff vacations, the minutes for the September meeting have not been completed. 
Mr. Kelly asked to table the agenda item and expects them to be ready for review at next month's meeting. 

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Cash
Mr. Kelly continues to be excited to report that cash on hand is still increasing and above $4 million. The current outlook for GELD’s financial situation going into this winter with potential costly power costs is looking decent.

Local Issues
Mr. Kelly spoke briefly about a transformer RFP for the procurement of more transformers.    Mr. Kelly informed the board that GELD will not be using as many 5kVA transformers due to the electrification of houses and transportation. 

Mr. Kelly distributed the handout “GENERAL CERTIFICATE-GROTON ELECTRIC LIGHT BOARD–AUTHORIZATION OF POOL LOANED PROGRAM.” Mr. Kelly updated the board on the approximate 1.2 million dollars of RFPs GELD awarded in April of 2023. These RFPs included a battery switchgear, recloser & controls for the substation, a new tree truck cab chassis, and the new covered storage building at GELD’s substation. Mr. Kelly believes we have a good amount of cash on hand, but also noted the uncertainty of power costs going into the winter. This loan would keep cash stable and if we have a mild winter, GELD would have the ability to pay it off early. Considering the risk of price and weather volatility this winter, Mr. Kelly recommended GELD borrow $500,000 from the MMWEC pooled loan program with a three-year amortization to help pay for the RFPs awarded at the April 2023 meeting.

After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MANAGER’S RECOMMENDATION TO BORROW $500,000 FROM THE MMWEC POOLED LOAN PROGRAM FOR THE NEW SUBSTATION STORAGE FACILITY.
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — aye.

POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Patterson distributed three handouts titled "Market Outlook" and dated October 2, 2023: one for Fuel and two for Power. He also distributed a spreadsheet titled “Power Strip Price Comparison October 2023” listing past and future peak and off-peak power strip prices.

Mr. Patterson discussed the “Fuel Outlook” and noted that the average price of natural gas for September was up slightly to $2.60/MMBtu — up $0.07 cents from last month.

  

The chart titled, ‘Working Gas in Underground Storage Compared with 5-Year Range’ shows underground storage in the U.S. is up 6% over the 5-year average and 13% over last year. 

LNG spot prices for East Asia and Europe are up $2.00/MMBtu to approximately $14.60/MMBtu.

Today’s future price for natural gas is $2.90/MMBtu.

In the "Market Outlook-Power", Mr. Patterson noted the average day-ahead price for peak power in September was $37.30/MWh; down 13% compared to the 5-year average of $43.08/MWh. He noted that for off-peak power, the price of $24.74/MWh is down 27% compared to the 5-year average price of $34.07/MWh. In September, GELD was covered 57% for on-peak power and 44% for off-peak power.

                                                                                                                                                            

He noted that for the first time since 2017, September’s average day ahead peak price was higher than the August price showing how cool of an August it was. He also mentioned ISO NE's official transmission and capacity peak for the year most likely occurred on September 7th beating out the previous yearly peak day in July by 1,400MW. 

Mr. Patterson discussed the graph on the power handout labeled “Wholesale U.S. electricity prices were volatile in 2022”. This graph displayed the 5 major wholesale markets within the continental U.S. and the prices at various points over the last 2 years. Mr. Patterson mentioned New England’s spikes in prices in the winter due to the natural gas pipeline constraints. He also spoke about the large price spikes in other regions because of heat waves, storms, and global influences on prices. 

Mr. Patterson talked about the price comparison handout and GELD power positioning going into this winter season. He noted we are just as open to the power markets as we were last year at this time. The difference is GELD has an additional million dollars in cash compared to last year along with the rate stabilization fund. 

Mr. Patterson talked about the newly quoted prices for future power strips. He noted they have come down since last month but are still very high compared to what we have paid on average. 

Mr. Patterson believes if this winter’s temperatures end up being average or even a little cold GELD will still be in good financial shape based on these quoted prices. If New England has a slightly colder winter than normal, the result will be breaking even with these high prices quoted today. The chance of a long extended cold spell always exists and would end up costing GELD a few hundred thousand dollars based on our current open position. With GELD’s current cash position and trajectory, Mr. Patterson recommended not to make any new purchases and self-insure instead of paying these high prices. 

After some discussion, the commissioners agreed with Mr. Patterson’s recommendation. 

Mr. Patterson updated the board on the Cape Wind/Mayflower Wind contracts that fell through earlier this year because of inflationary and supply chain issues. 

The contracts that GELD was in the process of procuring would have cost 7.5 cents per kilowatt-hour (kWh). After the initial fallout, rumor was the new pricing would be around 10 cents per kWh, not to exceed 12 cents. The new deadline for price submittals to the state is in January 2024 and the newest rumor puts wind generation prices even higher at 16.5 cents/kWh not to exceed 20 cents/kWh. 

Mr. Patterson stated over the last 12 months, including all the volatility we experienced, GELD’s average day-ahead peak cost for generation has been 5.2 cents per kWh. This potential new offshore wind would be over triple what GELD has been paying on recent market prices. From what GELD can tell, there is not a single MMWEC member interested in pursuing any contracts if they come in at this price. MMWEC is now back to the drawing board looking for new carbon-free projects. 

RATES 
Power Cost Adjustment & Winter Time-of-Use
Mr. Kelly handed out a sheet labeled “Winter Decisions” which shows the actual dollars of the Power Cost Adjustments (PCA) for the last five years compared to his proposed forecasted PCA for this upcoming winter. Mr. Kelly stated his intentions for this topic is to get a general framework from the board to eliminate some of the variables, then have real numbers and a proposal for next month.

Mr. Kelly stated most IOUs have a six-month lower summer rate and a six-month higher winter rate. He believes the best path for GELD’s ratepayers would be an 8-month summer rate with a 4-month winter rate. He explained that GELD power costs are higher in the winter months and that should be reflected in the rates we charge our customers. 

After a short discussion, the commissioners agreed with Mr. Kelly’s direction. 

Home Heating Rate
Mr. Kelly has been calling and gathering information on the ratepayers that have historically been on the home heating electric rate. There are currently 161 customers in this rate class. Mr. Kelly believes we should continue having a home heating rate for these few customers, but GELD should change the definition to add clarification. 

After a short discussion, the commissioners wanted to think about a potential new definition before making a decision.   

NEW PROGRAMS
MMWEC Next Zero Programs 
Mr. Kelly informed the board that MMWEC is currently looking for commitments to their efficiency programs through Next Zero for next year. Mr. Kelly stated GELD is currently involved in a few of the programs they offer, but as we implement time-of-use rates, he believes the need for such programs will diminish. Mr. Kelly stated maintaining these programs consist of lots of time, paperwork, costs, and fees. With GELD’s new focus, we could end some of these programs and spend our funds in other ways. Mr. Kelly would like to reallocate these program dollars and increase the mini split rebate or redesign the rebate based on a per-head unit installed.

Mr. Kelly believes GELD’s most beneficial focus would be to encourage our customers with resistant baseboard heat to upgrade to more efficient heat pumps. 

After some discussion the board agrees with Mr. Kelly’s direction and will continue this discussion in the future. 

SUCCESSION PLANNING
Mr. Kelly is set to retire on May 17th, 2024. He asked the Board if they had any thoughts on when they would like to post his position. 

After a short discussion, the board agreed to set a hiring date at the November meeting.

BATTERY UPDATE
Mr. Kelly distributed a handout named “Mark Haddad Responses.” He then updated the Board on the Delorean Battery Energy Storage System (BESS) for the Florence Roche Middle School. At the last meeting, Mr. Kelly presented the change order costs charged to the town by the general contractor who is building the middle school, totaling $69,587. Mr. Kelly had asked Mr. Haddad to push back on these costs because they seemed exorbitant. Although the general contractor did not make any concessions. The handout distributed contained the responses with the information Mr. Haddad collected while pushing back on the change order charges. 

After some discussion, the board agreed GELD should pay for the reasonable change orders. This amounts to about half of the $69,587 minus the $10,000 dollar town building permit charged to GELD for the substation storage facility.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO PAY THE TOWN $25,000 TOWARDS THE CHANGE ORDERS ON THE FLORENCE ROCHE BESS PROJECT.
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — aye.

LONG TERM STRATEGY
This agenda item was discussed with other topics.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Lindemer mentioned customers asking about the likelihood of solar being installed on the new Florence Roche School. Mr. Kelly affirmed that GELD is open to solar everywhere but only pays the average day-ahead peak market price for power returned to the grid. Mr. Kelly also mentioned that for GELD to put forth capital for such a project GELD would need a cash return. 

Mr. Fisher additionally expressed the openness of the board to work with the schools, municipal buildings, and beyond in electrifying but reiterated there must be a return on the investment that benefits GELD’s customers. 

The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, November 6, 2023, at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 6:35 p.m.

                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

 Respectfully submitted,
Jonathan Patterson, Assistant Foreman

     Approved by Clerk:

________________________Date________

                  
Rodney R. Hersh
